
Town of Mineral Springs

Town Hall  

3506 S. Potter Road

Town Council

Regular Meeting 

October 14, 2010 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 

The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Town Hall, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, October 14, 2010.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Valerie Coffey, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Melody LaMonica, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks, Deputy Town Clerk Sandara Coates, Attorney Bobby Griffin and Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson. 
Absent:
Councilwoman Janet Critz.
Visitors:
Donald Gaddy and Mike LaMonica.
With a quorum present Mayor Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of October 14, 2010 to order at 7:34 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Councilwoman Neill delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.

2.
Public Comments
· There were no public comments.
3.
Approval of Town Council Minutes and Monthly Reports 
A. September 9, 2010 Regular Meeting Minutes 
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the September 9, 2010 minutes as written and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None

· Mayor Becker explained that Councilwoman Critz had contacted him shortly before the meeting to inform him that she had an abrupt family scheduling change and would not be able to attend this evening; she is excused from the meeting.  
B. August 2010  Tax Collector’s Report

· Councilwoman LaMonica made a motion to approve the August 2010 Tax Collector’s report as written and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion by Councilwoman LaMonica passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None

C. Tax Release
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the tax release in the amount of $2.54 and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None
D. August 2010 Finance Report
· Councilwoman Cureton made a motion to approve the August 2010 finance report and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None
 4.
Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department Proposal for the Temporary Use of the Old School Building
· Chief Donald Gaddy of the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department explained to the council that when the work began on the Old School Building, the mayor and he walked through it.  The fire department is currently training on search and rescue in the bay area of their building, which is big enough, but it is not cut up [into separate rooms]; therefore Chief Gaddy asked Mayor Becker if it would be possible for the fire department to use the Old School Building (since it has numerous rooms and is very dark inside) for some training.  The training would involve having somebody laying somewhere in the building and the firefighters being brought in with their face pieces blacked out (so that they couldn’t see) to go find them.  As an FYI (for your information), Chief Gaddy explained that anytime they go on a structure fire the first thing that the firefighters usually do is what is called a “primary search”, which is to go through every room in the house to make sure there is nobody in there.  Once the fire is under control they may go back and do a “secondary search”, which is to look under the beds and in the closets to make sure there is nobody in there; kids and some older adults hide.  The search and rescue training teaches the firefighters how to do that.  Water will not be introduced in the building; however, sometimes the training will involve the firefighter bringing in a charged line, so they find out that they can’t go around three corners with a charged line; the handle would be strapped down on the nozzle so that nobody could open it accidently.  Chief Gaddy explained that if the council approves of the fire department using the Old School Building for a period of time, they are prepared to come help clean it out; that is what they would do for the use of the building.  Mayor Becker explained to the council that the only change from the original plan is that the town was possibly going to strip out some of those unessential interior walls now, but since those interior walls will be of use to Chief Gaddy and the crew for training it is not necessary to do that until it is time to renovate.  “Just getting the junk out of there is the big deal, so that’s what the chief said he’ll get his volunteers to do in exchange for us letting them use the building, that’s up to the council if they think they want to authorize”, Mayor Becker said.        Councilwoman Neill noted that there would be smoke, but it’s the kind of smoke they use at concerts.  Chief Gaddy responded that it’s the same smoke they use to use in houses where he worked to check smoke detectors; it doesn’t leave any residue.  If the smoke is a problem, they can use wax paper.  Chief Gaddy explained that if you wanted to see what a firefighter sees inside a burning structure they can put a piece of wax paper of their face to see what a firefighter sees.  Councilwoman Coffey commented that she thought it was an awesome opportunity for the town to have the fire department train in the building; she is glad that it there for them and at the same time they will do some “pro-bono” work.  
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the use of this building by our fire team until such time that we begin the renovation and Councilwoman Coffey seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill 



Nays: None
5.
Union County Transportation Committee Update
· Mr. Mike LaMonica noted that the council should have received a basic layout of what the group [Union County Transportation Committee] is trying to access from all of the different communities within Union County.  The whole idea is to create a prioritization of road improvement by community, so that the whole list can be reprioritized based on need or on critical nature of the item.  Indian Trail put together the list of ten; they were the only one at the meeting that had a comprehensive presentation and it brought up a lot of discussion about why the other communities aren’t moving forward with this kind of suggested listing for upgrades.  The committee discussed the fact that the I-485/Weddington Road interchange will begin and will be a reality next year; they discussed safety considerations on the roads (i.e. bike paths and pedestrian crossings); improvements; and a request that all communities provide a written supportive document to improve widening of Old Monroe Road.   Mr. LaMonica explained that widening Old Monroe Road does not affect Mineral Springs, but the committee is looking for maximum visibility from Union County to send up to the State.  Mayor Becker noted that many Mineral Springs residents use that road.  Mr. LaMonica stated that the idea is to have the council write a letter supporting the effort for widening Old Monroe Road and he would present it at the November meeting of the Union County Transportation Advisory Committee.  Mayor Becker stated that he should get a motion from the council to draft that letter if they believe that is a high priority and asked the council if there was anything else they felt that they should instruct Mr. LaMonica to bring back to the committee.  Mr. LaMonica noted that one of the things that he sees describing the community is Pleasant Grove Road and Potter Road; there have been a couple of situations where people haven’t stopped coming down Potter Road.  Councilwoman Neill pointed out that the campground is another issue; approaching cars that are going above the speed limit can be very dangerous.  Mr. LaMonica added that there have been a couple of times where people coming down Billy Howey Road have run into the big barrier in front of that house at the campground.  Mayor Becker suggested that there should be some type of better notification at the campground; the council may want to authorize this being placed on the list.  Mayor Becker asked Chief Gaddy if the Pleasant Grove Road and Potter Road intersection was a “hot spot” for serious car wrecks.  Chief Gaddy responded that he believed there had only been three or four wrecks there in ten years and offered that he believed the stop sign was on the wrong road.  Mayor Becker commented that they should either change where the stop sign is or put some kind of better “stop sign ahead” notification.  Councilwoman Neill suggested a blinking light.  Councilwoman Coffey asked Mr. LaMonica why line item #1 and #6 split for two different roads/names and it’s the same road.  Mr. LaMonica responded that it was from Wesley Chapel to Rogers and the other one was Sweetbriar; they want to see a widening for bike lanes, etc.  Mayor Becker clarified with Mr. LaMonica that they are looking for support from Sweetbriar Drive to Rogers Road.  Mr. LaMonica responded all the way down.  Mayor Becker added that the council might want to also mention the two intersection notification improvements just from a safety perspective in the letter that Mr. LaMonica will return to the Transportation Advisory Committee.  
· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to draft a letter supporting the prioritization of widening Old Monroe Road from Sweetbriar Drive to Rodger Road (the entire length) and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill 



Nays: None
· Mayor Becker noted that a letter would be drafted and emailed or delivered to Mr. LaMonica.  Councilwoman LaMonica commented that it was not on our top ten list, but it may look more like a top three list; a year or so back the council discussed a section of Highway 75 as being a security issue with a blind spot or something.  That would be something that could be put on the Mineral Springs list.  Mayor Becker clarified that was Highway 75 and McNeely Road.  Councilwoman Neill commented that was on our list.  Mayor Becker responded that it was funded in the so-called “moving ahead project” and then the funding disappeared; other things like paving the road at Stonebridge happened instead.  Mayor Becker suggested putting “grade site distance improvements” at McNeely Road and Highway 75 on the list again.  Councilwoman Neill concurred.  Mayor Becker stated that we’ll do a list of three; “we’ll type a letter supporting the prioritization of that Old Monroe Road/Old Charlotte Highway widening project, then we’ll do our little list of these three recommendations from our board”.    
6.
NC Local Government Employees Retirement System Update 
· Mayor Becker explained that the NC Local Government Employees Retirement System (NCLGERS) gets more and more complicated; he hoped that the memo [in the agenda packet] was self-explanatory.  The council has three options: bail out of the whole thing and go back to square one; go with the lump sum payoff to get enrolled; or go with the 4.44 percent additional contribution.  The numbers that the NCLGERS came up with are based solely on the current salaries of the two eligible employees (Becker/Brooks), salary history is not considered, so the numbers appear quite a bit higher than had we just been paying in earlier on.  Most municipalities (even the smaller ones) are members of the NCLGERS; it is one of the better State retirement systems in the country.  Mayor Becker commented that his concern with putting it off is that the accrued liability seems to accrue with compounded interest, so if the town were to wait and join five years from now it’s going to be a bigger chunk/percentage.  Does the council want to “take the plunge” now and if so the council should look at the tables provided in the agenda packet.  If the town does not increase employment or anyone’s hours at all whether we made the lump sum payment or the additional percentage payments it would pretty much break even over the 24-year period (as shown on the first table).  Table two looks at aggressive hiring; Mayor Becker didn’t think that would happen, even over the 24-year period, he didn’t foresee the town having a public works department, trash pick-up or an administrator/manager.  If it did, then that 4.4 percent over the next seventeen or eighteen years, with the hiring of the equivalent of three more employees staggered through that period, all of a sudden at the end of the 24-year period the town would have paid $272,000 in the percentage as opposed to the time weighted value of the lump sum of only $110,000.  If the council believes that there would be aggressive hiring they may consider the lump sum payment.  Table three is playing a “happy medium”, it’s front loaded.  For example, if the town, in two years, added a quarter-time to one of the part-timers and then hired a half-timer the next year and then nothing happened for two years when the council decided to convert another half-time position and then nothing happens for the next ten years, the table shows that we would break even around year 20, 21, or 22.  Throughout the 24-year period you’re talking a $92,000 difference and $92,000 over another 14 years (sounds like a lot of money as a lump sum) is not that big of a difference; the council might wish they had kept the lump sum.  Mayor Becker commented that it seems like that unless the council is going for aggressive planning to have a lot of staff they would be better off doing the percentage.  Mayor Becker explained that he didn’t initially like the idea of a percentage; 4.4 percent for 24 years is a lot of money, but it seems to break even in 10 to 12 years either way.  It is hard to predict what the interest rates are going to be in 10 to 12 years, but Mayor Becker figured on them going up one percent to two percent on the money that the town has in the bank, so what is the value of that $60,000 if the town doesn’t pay it to the State in a lump sum now.  The interest could get into the four, five or six percent rate world in the next 20 years allowing for a good yield.  Mayor Becker tried to be moderate in his projections.  
· Councilwoman LaMonica commented that the basic tenet here is that with the retirement system they are applying a retroactive effective date even though we’re enrolling employees now.  It’s retroactive because we have longer term employees;  the amount is higher and the accrued liability belongs to the Town of Mineral Springs to bring it current in the event either of the employees were to retire in two years.  They want to make sure that what is paid out is retroactive to the date of hire.  Mayor Becker responded exactly; this is actually a big benefit to the employee.  The municipality is forced, if they enroll to support the retirement system, to allow these employees to get full credit for their accrued service.  The accrued service for the town clerk/zoning administrator goes back to 2004 and the finance officer goes back to 2008.  Mayor Becker pointed out that when staff did the research on this benefit they never expected that the town would be granting them a retroactive benefit.  Staff cannot opt out of the accrued liability; pension systems have rules that have to be followed, and everything has to be consistent.  Councilwoman LaMonica responded that the plan guidelines are the things that she likes, they can’t vary and it’s unusual that it is retroactive like that; it’s usually effective when the folks enroll regardless of whether they enroll on the first day of employment or ten years after they’ve started.  Mayor Becker noted that is what staff expected, because that is how it is with your standard benefits (i.e. the League’s health and dental benefits).  Mayor Becker explained that he spoke with Weddington and Wesley Chapel about their benefits.  Wesley Chapel had somebody with a few months of accrued service and they were ineligible for the lump sum option.  The Weddington clerk had worked for the City of Monroe for quite a few years; therefore, she had eligibility with the city and then she went to Weddington (who were not members) and worked for three years at a relatively high salary.  Weddington got hit with 3.09 percent for that one employee and they didn’t have an option of the lump sum payment.  Neither of Mineral Springs’ employees has any prior history with the local government system, so they gave us a lump sum option, which they apparently didn’t do for those other towns.    
· Councilwoman Coffey stated that she knew that the town was going to participate, that is what they believe in their hearts they should be doing for the employees of the town and if it were the council as individuals they would want the same thing to happen for themselves no matter where they were working.  Councilwoman Coffey further stated that she would be voting for the 4.4 percent; you never know what could happen and that money would be needed for it.  Mayor Becker responded that that was a very good point; the town has capital needs and we’re looking at opening that building for community use in two or three years.  The economy hasn’t affected us that much; our electric franchise has actually continued to climb, but our property tax could take a severe hit when we have a revaluation.  Mayor Becker didn’t believe that this board really wants to raise the rates, but in 2012 when properties are reevaluated there is a strong chance, with the market the way it is, that they will be lowering the values.  This council is very conservative and has a real commitment to keeping taxes low.  Councilman Countryman offered that we don’t know what the future might hold and that’s money in the bank and it needs to stay in the bank.  Councilwoman Neill stated that many towns are struggling right now and on the verge of bankruptcy; she has always been proud of this council for making conservatively fiscal decisions.  Mayor Becker added that the council can control future retirement fund costs by their hiring practices.  Councilman Countryman commented that unless something really remarkable happens in the next several years to make this community flourish, there won’t be any need for additional employees; therefore, it is a very wise and prudent decision to work on a very low percentage rather than to disperse a large amount of revenue with nothing that is going to change.  Councilman Countryman added that he thought that it was prudent to extend to our employees benefits that are extended by other communities and that it was essential to move forward in a prudent manner.      
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to extend and pursue the benefits that they have suggested that the town employees have and that we use the percentage rate rather than a lump sum payment to pursue that cause and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None

· Mayor Becker thanked the council for “wading” through all of those figures and expressed his appreciation, as an employee, for their willingness to keep on top of it.  The next enrollment opportunity is January 1, 2011; therefore the 4.44 percent won’t start until then.  A budget amendment will be necessary to cover the additional employee overhead costs in that line item.    
7.
Godfrey Construction Change Order for Old School Building

· Mayor Becker explained that he discussed with the contractor that the same crew is willing to do the back windows (which are in some cases in worse shape than the front windows were) cheaper than they usually do, since everyone is looking for work.  Two of the sashes are missing on those back windows and the muntin bars have to be remade; Godfrey will actually do that in-house.   Mayor Becker further explained that it was decided that we’re not putting good money after bad, because the windows are pretty, they’re authentic and there is no point in replacing them with modern vinyl ones when we can put an interior storm window in for weather performance.  Mayor Becker asked that the council consider having the windows repaired now; by waiting two or three years there will probably be an additional amount of weathering and rotting of that wood.  The additional cost is $4,449, which still keeps the total cost quite a bit under the budget ordinance of $45,000.       
· Councilwoman Cureton made a motion to approve the additional repairs and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None

· Mayor Becker explained that Ms. Brooks had put an additional gutter proposal on the table in front of the council, but he has further discussed this with Mr. Gaddy who had discussed it with the contractor; this is not operative anymore.     
8.
Consideration of Purchasing Blinds for the Old School Building
· Mayor Becker commented that it may sound silly, but if you see the building in the daylight it is so pretty that he wants to put a couple of potted mums on that porch.  Venetian blinds for the eight front windows will be $751; they are old-fashioned off-white Levolor aluminum venetian blinds.  This would truly be a visual enhancement; is not an essential and does not improve the weather tightness of the building.         
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the purchase of the blinds, since it will be an enhancement to the property, for the eight front windows and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None
9.
Trail Committee Post Card
· Mayor Becker explained that he has been so busy with the building and the Boy Scout project on the trail that he is not ready to present trail committee items to the council at this time.    
10.
November Meeting Date Reminder and Amendment of the Meeting Schedule
· Ms. Brooks explained that the regular date for the November 2010 meeting falls on Veteran’s Day, which is a Federal holiday.  In 2004, the council changed the meeting schedule to allow for a Federal holiday; therefore, the November meeting will be on the third Thursday of November, which is November 18, 2010.  Ms. Brooks further explained that in her research on this subject she found that the council had not changed the “meeting place” to the town hall.   
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the change of the meeting place, as well as amend the meeting date to November 18, 2010 and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None

11.
Other Business

· Mayor Becker informed the council that Councilwoman Critz sent a message along to her “friends on the town council” extending an invitation to a bonfire scheduled on Sunday in celebration of her son, a Marine Lieutenant, who is visiting prior to his deployment to Afghanistan.  

· Mayor Becker noted that the information from the Catawba Lands Conservancy [that was distributed to the council] was just an “FYI”; he is not asking the town to change or look at their contribution.  Mayor Becker suggested that if people are “friends of conservation” and are not members yet, this may be a good opportunity for them to become members.    
· Councilwoman Cureton informed the council that a businessman in Mineral Springs asked her if it would not be beneficial for the town to sell beer at the store up there (Councilwoman Cureton explained that she did not drink) and she told him that she would bring it up; “the money of Mineral Springs people is going to Waxhaw”.  Mayor Becker responded that it’s a complicated process.  Councilwoman Cureton explained that the businessman believed that if Mineral Springs sold beer that we would get the benefit of the money rather than it going to the Town of Waxhaw (where people buy it).  Mayor Becker responded that Mineral Springs would not get very much money (the Kangaroo and Anheuser-Busch get the money); not much goes to the town.  The only way it could happen would be for the town to have a referendum on the ballot, so that the voters could vote on it.  Mayor Becker further explained that the sales tax collected in North Carolina for the most part is not point-of-sale dependent; if someone buys something at the Wal-Mart in Monroe, Mineral Springs will get the same amount of share of that sales tax as they would get if it were in Mineral Springs.  ABC taxes are more point-of-sale related (Mayor Becker believed), which is separate from sales tax.      

12. 
Adjournment

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to adjourn and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None

· The meeting was adjourned at 8:23 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, November 18, 2010 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk



Frederick Becker III, Mayor
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